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Upcoming Dates 
 

May 5 - PD Day 

May 18 - Ascension Day 

May 26 - Sports Day 

May 29 - Memorial Day 

June 2—8th Grade Graduation 

June 9—Last Day of School 

June 9—Senior Graduation 
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~ Chairman Report ~ 

Our parent handbook begins with a 
section called “Vision”, which dives 
into the mission, vision, and educa-
tional goals of CCS. As a board 
member, I find myself referring back 
to these foundational ideas. In the 
midst of discussions, plans, and deci-
sions, reviewing our vision helps 
keep me focused on our purpose. 

Allow me to highlight one sentence 
from this section: “Therefore, the pur-
suit of knowledge and the develop-
ment of talents, with a view to being 
faithful stewards over creation, is a 
necessary and worthy endeavor.” 
Parents, you are probably familiar 
with your children questioning why 
they have to go to school, and why 
they have to learn about this or that 
subject. It can be challenging to an-
swer that question on the spur of the 
moment, and you probably know the 
feeling of lacking the best answer. 
Despite that, I trust we parents agree 
that what happens at CCS is neces-
sary and worthy. We can take cour-
age then, and be thankful that God 
has given us the means to continue 
this endeavor for almost another 
year! Indeed, the end of the school 
year is quickly approaching. May the 
parents, teachers, and students be 
equipped to finish this year with en-
thusiasm and effectiveness.  

As you have heard, we are planning 
a membership meeting for Monday, 
May 22. At that meeting, we hope to 
approve the 2023-24 operating budg-
et. We also hope to have a presenta-
tion from the building expansion 
committee.  

The principal and board are making 
plans for the teaching assignments 
for next year. In that context, we are 
happy to inform you that Hannah 
Gonzalez (Klos) will be joining our 
staff as a half-time teacher. Her pri-

mary focus is Spanish, and we are 
very thankful to have found a quali-
fied replacement for Darlene V. Han-
nah will also be teaching other sub-
jects at the elementary level. On a 
less positive note, Nathan Kok was 
not selected in the recent H-1B visa 
lottery. While we were not counting 
on getting this visa, it is still disap-
pointing. We continue to discuss op-
tions with Nathan and will update you 
as decisions are made. 

Things continue to function well in 
the high school during the absence 
of Wayne Chase. We are so thankful 
for those who are filling in! We appre-
ciate the sacrifices all of you are 
making to lend a hand under these 
challenging circumstances. We hope 
that Wayne can stay somewhat in-
volved over the course of the next 
few weeks, but of course his focus 
remains on recovery. Our principal 
has been working diligently to make 
arrangements to finish the year with-
out him being in the classroom. 

As always, thank you for your contin-
ued support. May God bless the work 
that we are doing, and may it serve 
for the advancement of His kingdom. 

Steve Hofford 

Flourishing 
  

In  
 

Christ 
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The Ed Comm has wrapped up another curriculum 
overview, this time of the school’s Language Arts 
program. Next up for the Ed Comm, is a trifecta of 
looking at the school’s Science, Apologetics, and 
Musical offerings. That’ll be more of a task for next 
year than this, but as there’s a lot to tackle, we are 
trying to get an early start.  

The first step in these curriculum reviews involve 
getting a handle on what we have now. Each teach-
er knows what they are tackling, and they’ll also be 
familiar with what parts of the curriculum might be 
working best, or not so good. Our task as the Ed 
Comm is to create an overview, including the pluses 
and negatives, and then under the guidance of the 
principal, see if there is anything we can do to help 
with, to address any problems. And that might in-
clude researching other curriculum options, or addi-
tional resources. 

These reviews are a regular cycle that has us going 
through the whole of the curriculum in roughly 7 
years, but this might be the first time that we are 
looking at music. We’ve had quite a variety of musi-

cal offerings through the years, recorders featuring 
prominently all throughout, but also a band some 
years back that involved most everyone in the high-
school, to, more recently, a choir for girls that want-
ed to join. (This last offering wasn’t exclusive to 
girls, just none of the guys gave it a go.) Some of 
the variety has been due to the non-core nature of 
music – unlike Math or English, there is an extent to 
which Music can be done or not – so our music pro-
gram has grown when we’ve had teachers with par-
ticular musical talents, as happened with the band 
and choir. And it has decreased when we haven’t 
had a teacher to drive it.  

But might we want to drive it anyway? We do, after 
all, have English, whether it is a favorite among the 
teachers or not. Might there be a way, such as via 
musical appreciation, to increase our musical edu-
cation regardless? These and other interesting 
questions can also be explored in the year ahead. 
So stayed tuned to this spot for all the latest! 

- Jon Dykstra, on behalf of the Ed Comm 

~ From the IT Committee ~ 

There is not much exciting to report in terms of the 
IT committee over the last months. That's a good 
thing though - too much excitement often means 
headache-inducing frustrations for staff and/or stu-
dents. Organizational access and control have been 
tweaked, ensuring best practices are followed. 
There is the occasional laptop, tablet or projector 
that ceases to work as expected. The committee 
receives periodic requests to ensure the right peo-

ple have access to the right folders on Google 
Drive. This has been particularly important in March 
as new substitute teachers required access to vari-
ous files.  The committee continues to meet regular-
ly, but is able to conduct most of their work remote-
ly.  
 
For the  IT Committee, Dustin Wielenga 
 

~ From the Ed Comm ~ 
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~ Cornerstone Foundation ~ 

This week, I met for coffee with Dr. Gary Kamps, the 
former Superintendent of Lynden Christian Schools 
and current Director of the LC Endowment Fund.  I’d 
asked if I could meet with him to learn a bit more 
about the LC Endowment Fund…..  what could we 
learn from their experience?   
It was a most enjoyable visit!  Dr. Kamps was gener-
ous with his time, and answered every question I 
asked him.  The discussion was both inspiring (in 
that one could clearly see how an endowment fund 
can benefit a school community over time) and af-
firming (in that most of the steps undertaken by the 
Lynden Christian School system have already been 
undertaken by the Cornerstone Christian School So-
ciety as it relates to the Endowment Fund). 
Here are some of the notes I made during our con-
versation about the LC Endowment Fund 
It started in 1980 and has grown steadily since then, 
but it took a while to get going.  
It has grown to approximately $18M  
The largest source of contributions to the fund has 
been planned giving from donors’ estates (and not 
necessarily enormous amounts). 
The endowment did not distribute any funds to the 
school until it had been in place almost 10 years. 
Contributions to the school from the fund are by a 
pre-determined formula which does not change. 
Currently, their endowment fund reduces tuition by 
$700 per year for every student at the school. 
Even after 43 years, the Endowment Fund Commit-
tee still spends much time and effort raising aware-

ness of the Endowment Fund in the community, and 
encouraging community members to consider the 
endowment in their estate planning.  
The text used at the top of the LC Endowment bro-
chure is Psalm 78:4,6,7:   
“But tell to the coming generation the glorious deeds 
of the Lord, and His might, and the wonders that He 
has done. that the next generation might know them, 
the children yet unborn, and arise and tell them to 
their children, so that they should set their hope in 
God and not forget the works of God, but keep His 
commandments” 
In short…..  it was good to learn that our Corner-
stone Christian School Endowment Fund (which is 
really in its infancy still) has had a very similar start 
to the Lynden Christian Schools Endowment Fund 
(which was cited as an example of how it COULD 
be, when we started ours) And over time and gener-
ations, it has been a wonderful opportunity for the 
gift of society members to benefit the community into 
perpetuity!   
May the Lord also bless our efforts in this regard, 
and grant that the Cornerstone Christian School En-
dowment Fund may grow over the coming years, so 
that future generations of our community will be 
blessed through it.  May we be good stewards of that 
with which the Lord has blessed us! 
 
For the Endowment Fund Board 
Cason VanDriel 

~ From the CBM Committee ~ 

Hello everyone from the CBM committee. This entry 

is going to be short and sweet! Over the last few 

months, we have been working on small tasks 

around the school as usual. We have been discuss-

ing bigger potential projects like carpet cleaning and 

how the new addition will affect the school in gen-

eral as well as making sure our CBM budget is tak-

en care of and approved. The alarm system has 

been taken care of in terms of separating the school 

zone, allowing the gym area to be alarm free while 

keeping the main area alarmed and vice versa. We 

are busy with prep for the Inspire group who will be 

renting the school for the summer again. The spring 

cleanup at Cornerstone went really well.  There was 

a great turnout, and the place looks great! Thanks 

especially to Jon Kruyswijk for spearheading the 

drainage along the foot path between the Church 

and School. Thanks everyone for all the help!  
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~ Principal Report ~ 

All of our life, all of our lives, are firmly in God’s 
Hands. We were all given a stark reminder of that 
last month when Wayne Chase had his acci-
dent.  Our hearts trembled to hear the news of his 
terrible injuries.  Many prayers went to the throne of 
our heavenly Father on his behalf. We are so thank-
ful that God spared his life and his leg, and while it 
has been decided that he spend the rest of the 
school year in recovery, we are looking forward to 
having him back at the helm of his classes in the 
next school year.  Now, this isn’t to say Wayne has 
entirely stepped aside from his regular du-
ties.  Grades for the reports were completed, mark-
ing continues to have some of his input, and senior 
projects will still be evaluated by him.  It’s good to 
know his academic abilities continue to benefit the 
students’ learning.   
 
As a result of Wayne’s absence, many persons 
have been found willing to help in order to keep the 
program running and the students learning.  We can 
thank Mr. M. VanDriel for taking over the English 
course 9/10 (Mr. Stromberg has been filling in a few 
gaps here, as well!).  They had a few lessons con-
centrating on good journalism, but now the focus will 
return more to the planned curriculum.  Mr. J. 
Dykstra popped in a couple of days to get students 
thinking about apologetics and how to stand up for 
what they believe.  During Mr. S. Chase’s spring 
break, we benefitted from his abilities in the 9-12 
Bible classes.  It was a great opportunity for Mr. S. 
Chase to get a taste of high school instruction. We 
also appreciate Mrs. C. Hofford taking over the 
American History course for now.  Miss Janssen is 
steering the Algebra 11 ship until the end of the 
year.  This past week we welcomed Mr. M. Smith, 
who attends Lynden URC, to our Bible/Church His-
tory course.  The report after week one is posi-
tive!  We are so thankful that he is willing to share 
his knowledge and expertise in this capacity. 
Thanks to Mr. R. Vandriel for coaching seniors to 
the finish line of their senior project presentations, 
which began last Tuesday with the first group of 
three students presenting their work.  
 
We also dealt with a two week absence of Miss 
Janssen.  Our sympathies are with her and her fami-
ly as they continue to mourn the loss of her fa-
ther.  We certainly missed her during her absence, 
but are thankful that she was able to be with her 
family during the initial days of loss.  Here again we 
have several persons to thank.  Mrs. L. Willis filled in 
a few days, Miss E. Vreugdenhil, and Mr. K. Bui-
tenbos and Mr. Houweling all took some of her clas-

ses, too  A few others took some classes in lower 
grades to make it easier for the high school classes 
to be covered.  Thanks to Mrs. K. DeMooy, Mrs. 
Spoto, Mrs. Kottelenberg and Miss Kingma for help-
ing out in this way. 
 
And others stepped up in different ways.  Admin-
istration took on some extra tasks.  Teachers took 
on extra supervision duties, or accommodated 
schedule changes.  One can truly stand in amaze-
ment at how the community has stepped up to ad-
just to these needed changes.  The word 
‘challenging’ has been mentioned frequently in the 
past weeks, and certainly that is applicable, but it is 
very important to include the word ‘joy’ and 
‘thankfulness’ right alongside it.  It is so clear how 
the Lord has provided - for Wayne Chase, for Jean-
ette Janssen and her family, for the school, for the 
students’ continued learning.  God is good!  Al-
ways!   
 
In the last number of LINK issues I have addressed 
each of the school’s educational goals.  That list is 
now complete, but I wanted to focus on that section 
of the Parent Handbook a little longer.  At the top of 
the goal list, as a lead in sentence introducing the 
goals, it says the school has the aim of accomplish-
ing the following goals, “in a spirit of humility and 
cooperation”.  This phrase speaks loudly right 
now!  When we look at the educational goals the 
school has of teaching Biblically, sharing the joy of 
learning, involving parents and providing an orderly 
and secure atmosphere, in it all we do see the spirit 
of cooperation.  I do not see pride, but willing hearts 
to share what they can, with the abilities God has 
given.  Many others, who didn’t get mentioned here 
stand ready to help (or already have!) in other 
ways.  Our school truly is a gift we have been given, 
along with the parents and supporters behind it.  
 
As the learning continued through the challenges, 
we also had a set of reports in both elementary and 
high school.  Report cards are always a great reflec-
tion and check point for students and teachers 
alike.  Assessment is one tool teachers use to in-
form their instruction.  Assessment is also a good 
indicator to students of where they are in, and if they 
need to pick up their pace and increase their dili-
gence.  Overall, it is pleasing to see good progress 
from students throughout the school.  Our student 
body, specifically the high school, who had many 
staffing changes to adjust to, can be commended for 
how they have handled themselves and their work-
load. 



Spring break is now in the past as well.  It was a 
good time of refreshment for everyone, which was 
very much appreciated.  But returning from Spring 
Break always means the school year is in its final 
stretch and the activities ramp up.  Our annual writ-
ing contest is in the final stages.  The results are 
coming in and it is hoped that by the time you read 
this report, the awards have been handed out.  We 
also participated in a handwriting contest organized 
by Zaner-Bloser.  Each grade has a winner, and 
then they compete at the state level.  Our school 
produced four winners.  Congratulations to Rylea 
Lodder, Cassie DeMooy, Sophia Dykstra, and An-
nemarie Johnson. Next up is the speech contest 
and the spelling bee.   
 
In the world of sports, volleyball is well underway 
with a lot of skills being developed, with some 
healthy competition and fun along with that.  Our PE 
11 Lifestyle activities course continues to enjoy a 
broad variety.  Recently they have been able to de-
velop some golf skills at the driving range, and on 
the course.  We are thankful that the Ladies Aid al-

so was able to support some of these activi-
ties.  Looking ahead to the month of May, Sports 
Day comes onto the scene.  Track and Field events 
become the priority in PE classes as students work 
on setting Personal Best numbers.  There’s always 
something to keep our students active. 
 
Also in May this year is the annual Spirit 
Week.  Usually we have this the week after spring 
break, but for various reasons we decided to post-
pone it.  The theme is still underwraps, but we all 
look forward to these days. 
 
Looking forward is a bit of a refrain this time of 
year.  We look forward to a lot of things.  Of all the 
things two groups of students are looking forward 
very much to graduation.  Our eighth grade and 
twelfth grade students have a significant milestone 
this year.  We pray that they will have a solid finish 
to their year. It is our prayer that all of us at Corner-
stone have a strong finish and continue to serve in 
whatever capacity God has placed us in, in such a 
way that we can say we have flourished. 

5 

Grandparents Day 
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Staff 
Office Administration: 
      Debbie Johnson - Principal 
      Gavin Willis - Athletic Director 
      Kari VanDiest-  Secretary 
      Karla Leyenhorst - Bookkeeper  
 

Full Time: 
      Debbie Johnson - Geo, Sci, Music  3/4, Art 7-10 

      Jeanette Janssen - Science 7-12, Math 9-12 
      John-Mark Stromberg - PE 5-8, His.7/8, Eng,& His. 9-12 
      Lynette Van Hofwegen - Gr. 5/6 
      Stephen Houweling - Math 4, Gr.7/8 
      Wayne Chase - HS: Bible, Math, English, History  
 

Part Time: 
 Christine Hofford- Ed Support  
      Darlene VanStaalduinen - Spanish 11/12     
      Janice Dykstra - Ed Support Director 

 Jenny Tiemeyer - LA 4  
 Jolene Kingma - L.A.3, Math 3, Bible, His.,PE 1-4,Sc. 1/2 

      Jolene Vreugdenhil  - Culinary Arts 11/12 
 Jordan Hicks- Ed Support     
 Karen DeMooy - Art 3/4 
 Kathleen Stevens– Yearbook, Geometry 2 

      Kristina Wendt - PE HS 
       Melanie Kottelenberg - Music 5/6 
      Mikayla VandeBurgt- Ed Support  
 Shari Kruyswijk - Gr.1/2 Ref. Studies, Math, Music, Art, History 
 Sharon Veldman - Culinary Arts 11/12 
 Tessa Kooiker - L.A. 1/2 

 
 

 

 
 

August  

30- First Day of School 

September 

5- Labor Day 

October 

7- PD Day 

10- Columbus Day 

28- PD Day 

November 

4- 1
st
 Qtr report Cards HS 

7,8- High School P/T Conferences 

11- Veteran’s Day 

18- Elem 1
st
 Term Report cards 

21- Early Release -11:55am 

21,22- Elem P/T Conferences 

24- Thanksgiving Day 

25- Thanksgiving Break 

December 

20 - Christmas Program 

21- Last Day of 2022 

22- Jan 4 – Christmas Break 

January  

5- First Day of 2023 

           16 - Martin Luther King Day 

 

 

 

 

20- High School 2
nd

 Qtr Reports 

23, 24- HS P/T Conferences 

February 

3- PD Day 

22- 2
nd

 Term Elem Report Cards 

22 - Geography Fair 

23, 24,27- Mid Winter Break 

27- Elem P/T Conferences 

March 

1- Elem P/T Conferences 

17- PD Day 

31- HS Third Qtr Report Cards 

April 

3-7- Spring Break 

7- Good Friday 

May  

5- PD Day 

18- Ascension Day 

26- Sports Day 

29- Memorial Day 

June 

2- Eighth Grade Graduation 

9 - Last Day of School 

9- Senior Graduation 

2022/2023 School Calendar 

Board 
Chairman:    Steve Hofford 
Vice-Chairman:   Ray Buitenbos 
Secretary:   Ray Buitenbos 
Treasurer:   Kolin Veldman 
Ed Comm Liaison:   Eric Brown 
Staff & Membership Admin Jan Kottelenberg 
Building Liaison:   Dave Hofford 

   
 
 

Building/Maintenance Committee 
Joshua Burger          Nathan Chase   
Andrew DeMooy          Dave Hofford  
Jon Kruyswijk          Terry VanDiest  

 

Education Committee   
Eric Brown           Janice DeMooy 
Jon Dykstra           Debbie Johnson     
Debby Lodder             Sharon Veldman 

 

IT Committee 
Eric Brown           Ian Davis        
Matt Hoefakker         Dustin Wielenga 
  

Finance Committee 
Janice DeMooy          Brian Hendricks  
Harvey Pelleboer         Kolin Veldman 
Gavin Willis 

 

Athletic Committee 
Harvey Pelleboer         John-Mark Stromberg 
Kolin Veldman         Gavin Willis 
   

Ladies Aid Committee 
Pres - Michelle Veldman    VP - Bea Kleyn 
Sec - Ang Davis         Treas - Jolene Vreudenhil

    
    






























